REFERENCES

- 1. Michael B. Horn and Heather Staker, Blended: Using Disruptive Innovation to Improve Schools (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 2015), xiii.
- 2. Michael B. Horn and Heather Staker, "The rise of K-12 blended learning," The Clayton Christensen Institute for Disruptive Innovation, January 2011, http://www.christenseninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/The-rise-of-K-12-blended-learning.pdf.
- 3. U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, National Assessment for Educational Progress, "2013 Mathematics Results: Arizona," http://www.nationsreportcard.gov/reading_math_2013/#/comparison-graphs?st0=AZ.
- 4. Eric A. Hanushek, Paul E. Peterson, and Ludger Woessmann, "U.S. Students from Educated Families Lag in International Tests," Education Next, Fall 2014, Vol. 14/No. 4, http://educationnext.org/us-students-educated-families-lag-international-tests.
- 5. Information provided by Douglas Pike and Sequoia Choice, June 4, 2014.
- 6. Arizona Department of Education, Annual Report of the Arizona Superintendent of Public Instruction, Vol. 1, January 2015, http://www.azed.gov/superintendent/files/2015/01/safr-2014-volume-i.pdf.
- 7. iNacol, "Fast Facts about Online Learning," October 2013, http://www.inacol.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/iNACOL-Fast-Facts-About-Online-Learning-October-2013.pdf.
- 8. Khan Academy, "Khan Academy in Los Altos School District," KhanAcademy.org, https://www.khanacademy.org/coach-res/reference-for-coaches/lasd/v/los-altos.
- 9. See, for example, the Louisiana Course Choice homepage at http://www.louisianacoursechoice.net/.
- 10. For more information, see Jonathan Butcher, "A Vision for Education and the Future of Learning," Goldwater Institute Policy Report No. 267, February 20, 2014, http://goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/vISION%20for%20ED.pdf.
- 11. The Economist, "Disruptive technology/innovation," May 11, 2009, http://www.economist.com/node/13636558.
- 12. Arizona Revised Statutes, 15-808, http://www.azleg.gov/FormatDocument.asp?inDoc=/ars/15/00808.htm&Title=15&DocType=ARS.
- 13. Dan Lips, "A Custom Education for Every Child: The Promise of Online Learning and Education Savings Accounts," Goldwater Institute Policy Brief No. 11-05, October 25, 2011, http://www.goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/Custom%20Education%20Final%20PDF.pdf.
- 14. Karen Augé and Kevin Simpson, "Oversight Yet to Catch up with

- Colorado's Burgeoning Online Schools," Denver Post, October 2, 2011, http://www.denverpost.com/ci_19023621.
- 15. Augé and Simpson, "Oversight Yet to Catch up with Colorado's Burgeoning Online Schools."
- 16. Michele Molnar, "K12 Inc. Learning Hard Management, Financial Lessons," Education Week, October 22, 2013, http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2013/10/23/09k12update_ep.h33.html.
- 17. Michele Molnar, "NCAA Bans Coursework Completed by Athletes in 24 K12 Inc. Virtual Schools," Education Week, April 23, 2014, http://blogs.edweek.org/edweek/marketplacek12/2014/04/ncaa_bans_coursework_completed_by_athletes_in_24_k12_inc_virtual_schools.html.
- 18. See, for example, C. Colt Crane, "Online Schools Taking Heat Despite Success Stories," MagicValley.com, May 4, 2014, http://magicvalley.com/news/local/online-schools-taking-heat-despite-success-stories/article_0a999d32-d34c-11e3-ba47-001a4bcf887a.html, and editorial, "Virtual Charters Have Failed Early Tests," Newsobserver.com, December 21, 2014, http://www.newsobserver.com/2014/12/21/4420750/virtual-charters-have-failed-early.html.
- 19. Joanne Jacobs, "Beyond the Factor Model," Education Next, Fall 2014, No. 4, http://educationnext.org/beyond-factory-model.
- 20. Florida Virtual School, "Florida Virtual School 2013-14," https://www.flvs.net/areas/contactus/Documents/Florida_Virtual_School_Summary.pdf, p. 12.
- 21. Matthew M. Chingos and Guido Schwerdt, "Virtual Schooling and Student Learning: Evidence from the Florida Virtual School," Harvard Kennedy School Working Paper, PEPG 14-02, http://www.hks.harvard.edu/pepg/PDF/FLVS%20PEPG%20working%20paper%20%283%29.pdf.
- 22. Arizona Department of Education, "State Accountability," http://www.azed.gov/accountability/state-accountability.
- 23. Pat Kossan, Anne Ryman, and Matt Dempsey, "Online Schools Face Questions over Quality, Effectiveness," Arizona Republic, December 11, 2011, http://www.azcentral.com/news/20111111online-schools-face-questions-over-quality.html.
- 24. Kossan, Ryman, and Dempsey, "Online Schools Face Questions over Quality, Effectiveness."
- 25. EdOptions High School Online, http://www.eohighschool.com.
- 26. U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, "Distance Education Courses for Public Elementary and Secondary School Students: 2009-10," p. 10, http://nces.ed.gov/pubs2012/2012008.pdf.
- 27. iNacol, "Fast Facts About Online Learning," http://www.inacol.org/cms/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/iNACOL_FastFacts_Feb2013.pdf.
- 28. Arizona Revised Statutes, Title 15, Chapter 9, Article 1, 15-901,

- http://www.azleg.gov/FormatDocument.asp?inDoc=/ars/15/00901. htm&Title=15&DocType=ARS.
- 29. Center for the Future of Arizona, "Grand Canyon Diploma," http://www.arizonafuture.org/mowr/grand-canyon-diploma.html.
- 30. Fields Moseley, "Grand Canyon Diploma Moves Gilbert Girl on to College," AZFamily.com, April 22, 2014, http://www.azfamily.com/news/Grand-Canyon-Diploma-moves-Gilbert-girl-on-to-college-256124761.html.
- 31. The significant increase from 2011-12 to 2012-13 and the decrease that followed in 2013-14 illustrate why taxpayers and policymakers should know more about what kind of students are enrolling in AOI schools. Nearly 6,000 fewer students are accounted for in the 2013-14 school year than in the prior year. The superintendent's report indicates that ADM was largely unchanged (a difference of approximately 500 ADM), yet the total student differential was significantly higher. Were these part-time students that did not complete the school year? Were these full-time students that did not complete the year? Did these students complete any coursework before they left?
- 32. Anne Ryman and Pat Kossan, "Arizona online schools are rapidly expanding enrollment," The Arizona Republic, December 10, 2011, http://www.azcentral.com/news/articles/2011/11/11/20111111arizona-online-schools-growing-part1.html.
- 33. Author calculations using Arizona Joint Legislative Budget Committee, "Overview of K-12 Per Pupil Funding for School Districts and Charter Schools," June 18, 2014, http://www.azleg.gov/jlbc/districtvscharterfunding.pdf and Arizona Department of Education, Annual Report of the Arizona Superintendent of Public Instruction, Vol. 1.
- 34. Arizona Auditor General, "Technology Assisted Project-Based Instruction Program," October 2007, http://www.auditorgen.state.az.us/Reports/School_Districts/Statewide/tapbi/Oct07/TAPBI.pdf.
- 35. Arizona Department of Education, Annual Report of the Arizona Superintendent of Public Instruction, Vol. 1.
- 36. Arizona Auditor General, "Technology Assisted Project-Based Instruction Program."
- 37. Arizona's Joint Legislative Budget Committee agrees: "[A]ny growth in AOI participation ... that is attributable to existing public school students would reduce rather than increase state costs." See Arizona Joint Legislative Budget Committee, "Fiscal Year 2011 Appropriations Report," p. 136.
- 38. Arizona charter schools are funded at approximately \$1,500 less than traditional district schools. See Arizona Joint Legislative Budget Committee, "Overview of K-12 Per Pupil Funding for School Districts and Charter Schools," June 18, 2014," http://www.azleg.gov/jlbc/

- districtvscharterfunding.pdf.
- 39. See Arizona Joint Legislative Budget Committee, "Fiscal Year 2011 Appropriations Report."
- 40. Arizona Department of Education, "ESA Parent Handbook," p. 6, http://www.azed.gov/esa/files/2014/03/empowerment-scholarship-account-handbook2014.pdf.
- 41. James Call, "Parents of Children with Special Needs Defend Scholarship against Teachers Union Lawsuit," St. Petersblog, July 31, 2014, http://www.saintpetersblog.com/archives/154529.
- 42. Jonathan Butcher, "A New Day for School Choice: Education Savings Accounts Turn 3 Years Old," Goldwater Institute Policy Brief No. 264, December 16, 2014, http://goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/ESA%20Year%203.pdf.
- 43. Jonathan Butcher and Jason Bedrick, "Schooling Satisfaction: Arizona Parents' Opinions on Using Education Savings Accounts," The Friedman Foundation for Educational Choice, October 2013, p. 11, http://www.edchoice.org/Research/Reports/Schooling-Satisfaction--Arizona-Parents--Opinions-on-Using-Education-Savings-Accounts.aspx.
- 44. Lindsey M. Burke, "The Education Debit Card: What Arizona Parents Purchase with Education Savings Accounts," The Friedman Foundation for Educational Choice, August 2013, http://www.edchoice.org/Research/Reports/The-Education-Debit-Card--What-Arizona-Parents-Purchase-with-Education-Savings-Accounts.aspx.
- 45. See www.brainpop.com and www.time4learning.com.
- 46. Florida Virtual School, "Florida Virtual School Global," http://www.flvsglobal.net/students-families.
- 47. Florida Virtual School, "Florida Virtual School 2013-14," https://www.flvs.net/areas/contactus/Documents/Florida_Virtual_School_Summary.pdf, p. 4.
- 48. Fiftieth Arizona Legislature, Second Regular Session, SB 1259, http://www.azleg.gov/DocumentsForBill.asp?Bill_Number=1259&Session_ld=107&image.x=0&image.y=0.
- 49. Fifty-first Arizona Legislature, SB1488, available at http://www.azleg. gov/DocumentsForBill.asp?Bill_Number=1488&Session_Id=112&image. x=0&image.y=0.
- 50. Howard Fischer, "State of the State: Gov. Brewer seeks more funds for schools that show improvement," Arizona Daily Star, January 13, 2014, http://tucson.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/state-of-the-state-gov-brewer-seeks-more-funds-for/article_f94aa354-fdef-55b4-9ad4-58d0f0836c23.html.
- 51. Colorado Online Learning, "Evaluative Report to the Colorado Legislature, Fall 2012 through Spring 2013," http://www.

- coloradoonlinelearning.org/about/reports/2014%20Eval%20Report%20 to%20Legislature.pdf.
- 52. This figure is 23 percentage points higher than Arizona traditional school districts. Arizona's Office of the Auditor General has repeatedly found that the percent of educational spending that districts are using on instruction is decreasing. The figure now stands at 53.8 percent, the lowest point since Arizona's auditor began keeping track. See Office of the Auditor General, "Arizona School District Spending (Classroom Dollars) Fiscal Year 2013," http://www.azauditor.gov/Reports/School_Districts/Statewide/2014_February/AZ_School_District_Spending_FY2013.htm.
- 53. State of Arizona Office of the Auditor General, "Arizona School District Spending (Classroom Dollars) Fiscal Year 2013," February 2014, Report No. 14-201, http://www.azauditor.gov/Reports/School_Districts/Statewide/2014_February/AZ_School_District_Spending_FY2013.htm.
- 54. Colorado Online Learning, "Evaluative Report to the Colorado Legislature, Fall 2012 through Spring 2013," p. 3.
- 55. Utah State Board of Education, Internal Audit Department, "Distance and Online Education Programs in Utah Schools, Performance Audit 2013-02," http://www.schools.utah.gov/internalaudit/Public-Record-Reports/PRR2013/2013-2DistanceOnlineEducationProgramsUtah.aspx, and Florida Virtual School Annual Evaluations, http://www.flvs.net/areas/aboutus/pages/annualevaluations.aspx.
- 56. Anne Ryman and Pat Kossan, "Arizona Online Schools Are Rapidly Expanding Enrollment," Arizona Republic, December 10, 2011, http://www.azcentral.com/news/articles/2011/11/11/20111111arizona-online-schools-growing-part1.html.
- 57. Arizona Revised Statutes, Title 15, Chapter 3, Article 3, 15-341.01, http://www.azleg.gov/ars/15/00341-01.htm.
- 58. Arizona Auditor General, "Technology Assisted Project-Based Instruction Program."
- 59. Ryman and Kossan, "Arizona Online Schools Are Rapidly Expanding Enrollment."